School Health Advisory Council

Meeting Minutes – 3/8/10

Members:  Carol Shum, co-chair, Karen Kwass, co-chair, Jennifer Wolfrum, Nancy Wiseman, Kim Effron, Sara Lane, Rosalie Weiss, Jill Gasperini, Eve Lehmann, Ase Grydeland, Sion Harris, Margaret Coppe, Lucia Gates, Laurie Henry, Ellie Muter, Mindi Whitney 

Presenters: Bill Blout, Mary Jane Donovan, Betsy Weiss, Michelle Cook, Susan Kaftan,

Welcome and Introductions

Lexington Youth and Family Services 

Bill Blout and three other members of the Youth and Family Services Board (Mary Jane Donovan, Betsy Weiss, Michelle Cook) described this new venture, which is intended to complement existing town services. According to Bill’s PowerPoint presentation, sixty-five high school students attempted suicide in Lexington last year. The Board members of Youth and Family Services are in the process of fund raising and getting the word out that they have an office space with a small waiting area in the First Parish church. They hope to provide the services of volunteer therapists working 3-hour shifts, once a month counseling high school students and young adults. They intend to create a parent support group and later to operate a drop-in center at some other location. Currently they are fund-raising and need volunteers to staff the office from 3:00 to 9:00 p.m. Monday through Friday.

Lexington Stress Initiative 
The stress initative website information has been in the technical/computer department’s hands since December. It is ready for one final preview before it goes live. A meeting is set with Kim Effron, Jennifer Wolfrum and the Technical Services Director for Thursday, March 11, 2010 to review it one last time.  (Note: since the SHAC meeting this meeting to view the website was cancelled twice and the initiative is languishing. An e-mail was sent to Dr. Ash on April 9, 2010 requesting his assistance in moving this project to completion with a final posting on the high school’s web page).

Once the information is posted, the stress initiative subcommittee will plan for ways to spread the word that this resource is available to students, educators and parents.

Mindfulness Initiative and LEF Grant Application

The Lexington Education Foundation (LEF) turned down the concept paper that the mindfulness subgroup had submitted. Based on feedback from the LEF and Carol Pilarski, the subcommittee is moving forward with a modified proposal offering mindfulness training as an optional professional development offering for teachers who are interested plus a 3-speaker series for parents, the community-at-large, and teachers. We will also need to look for funding perhaps from CHNA or the PTA to supplement the LEF grant.

Nursing Services
The Nurse’s Health Office at the High School is staffed by 2 full-time nurses and 1 half-time nurse.  Last year (2008-2009) the Health Office received 11,000 visits. Fifty visits a day is not unusual. They often see symptoms of stress among the students and staff. The nurses participate in team meetings each week with guidance counselors, deans and social workers.

“Reach Out and Read” is a new initiative in which Northeastern students are reading to second-graders about nursing as a profession and returning later to determine what the students retained. At the eighth grade level, the students are reading about Florence Nightingale. The Lexington nurses have a great relationship with the Northeastern University school of Nursing. Lexington currently has one advanced nurse practitioner at the High School and one at Harrington Elementary School.

A Nurse’s web page is in development with a link to “SHAC.” This link will contain the names of members of the SHAC, agendas and minutes.

Dining Services

Nancy Wiseman of Chartwells took and passed the “School Nutrition Specialist” exam offered by the School Nutrition Association and joined the company of just 1,000 such specialists in the United States. 

March was Nutrition Month and healthy lunches were featured in a recent Boston Globe article. The renovation of the Clarke Middle School dining area is completed with a new serving area, new signage and lighting and the ability to run three lines instead of two. They will be monitoring participation to see if there is an increase.

Due to Michelle Obama’s efforts school lunch programs now have dining service goals related to student participation. Lexington does not have a high percentage of free and reduced lunches and this makes it comparatively difficult to achieve a participation rate of 70% or higher. The First Lady’s initiative is designed to increase participation in eating healthy lunches. If Lexington can demonstrate an increase of 10 percent at one school (Hastings is most likely to achieve this), they would meet all the other criteria for healthy lunches. A lot of lunches that are brought from home are healthy, but the initiative does not acknowledge this.

The School Committee recently instituted a “charge” policy that has cut the outstanding dining service debt from $5,000 to $2,500 in 3 days. Students with insufficient funds are still provided with a basic meal, but do not get the full meal options until their balance is increased. 

Resiliency Initiative

The Guidance Department began conducting a survey at the middle schools to determine where the students’ social-emotional competency levels are. A similar survey at the elementary school level is in the planning stage.

Physical Education and Wellness

A nutrition education pilot is being initiated in the elementary physical education classes this year.  Also, the 7th grade health curriculum has been revised and an 8th grade health curriculum is being created for next year. 

Prevention

Two drug prevention booster sessions have been added for 6th graders to keep the information that they received in 5th grade fresh.  About 300 High School students and 100 middle school students have been trained as facilitators for drug prevention education.  The next PTSA forum on April 15th features Dr. John Night speaking about adolescent substance abuse. (7:00 pm in the High School Science Lecture Hall)

Youth Social Services

The second Community Dialogue “Listen to Me”, designed to promote dialogue between adults and 5th, 6th and 7th graders, took place in March in the High School Gym. It was very well attended and several SHAC members assisted as adult facilitators.

On March 26th a “Karaoke Night” at Cary Hall was coordinated by the town’s social services intern.

A bullying presentation is planned for May at Cary Hall.

Readiness and Emergency (REMS) Task Force

REMS is a Town Committee that develops protocols for responding to school emergencies. Jill Gasperini, Nancy Wiseman and Laurie Henry all participate on this task force and welcome input from SHAC members.
Next meeting

The last meeting of the year has been rescheduled from May 3 to May 17, 2010. The Youth Risk Behavior Survey Results (YRBS) have been analyzed and will be presented by the Northeastern researchers who have been working with Lexington for over ten years. 

